

                      Water Pollution Control Authority

  

Regular Meeting Minutes

November 6, 2012
A Regular Meeting of the Town of East Hampton Water Pollution Control Authority was held on Tuesday, November 6, 2012 at 5:30 PM at the Town of East Hampton–Town of Colchester Joint Facilities Wastewater Treatment Plant, 20 Gildersleeve Drive, East Hampton, CT.  All members were in attendance:

Mark Barmasse, Chairman
                           Elizabeth Mackie  

Daniel Valentine



   David Kelsey



Dag Lindland 




  John Suprono                       

 
Also attending was Vincent F. Susco, Jr., Public Utilities Administrator.  
Call to Order

Mr. Barmasse called the meeting to order at 5:33 P.M. and appointed Mr. Susco as Recording Secretary for these proceedings.   
Approval of Minutes

Mr. Barmasse called for the approval of the minutes of the September 4, 2012 regular meeting.  Upon motion from Mr. Lindland, seconded by Ms. Mackie, the minutes of the meeting were approved 6-0.    

Public Remarks
A representative from the high school was there to observe the proceedings.
Review of Correspondence

A correspondence list for the months of September and October was included with the member’s packet and made part of these minutes. Management provided additional details regarding FOG compliance at Governor’s Tavern and payment for grinder pump repairs at 33 Old West High Street.
Board of Finance Liaison

Mr. Turner was not in attendance and no Finance Board update was presented.  
Operations, Management & Budget Committee

Report of Joint Facilities

Mr. Susco provided an update on the Town of East Hampton – Town of Colchester Joint Facilities Committee meeting held on September 18, 2012. 

During the month of July the plant operated within parameters and the Joint Facilities responded to several grinder pump issues in Marlborough and East Hampton, a bypass event in the Town of Colchester and several power outages as a result of inclement weather.  The plant participated in a C-Power curtailment event and management met with Hubbel Construction regarding modifications to the Amston Lake pump station as a result of the Lebanon project.    Piping installation is approximately 90% complete and over 200 grinder pumps have been installed.  To date no discussion of the Joint Facilities maintaining the system has transpired.  
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Beyond the required normal maintenance of the infrastructure, several equipment failures required the attention of staff; collector drive on secondary #2 and rebuilding the plant water pump #3.

During the month of August the plant operated within parameters   Blish Park in Marlborough has been the cause of several grinder pump alarms as a result of blockages at the grinder pump.   Management has recommended a duplex unit with a muffin monster manhole be installed to address the high volumes and “debris” experienced at the site.  
The generator at the Middletown Avenue Pump Station required the installation of a new governor.  Also, EMCOR, Inc. spent several days addressing water issues from the heat pump located at the Administration building.  
Normal maintenance was performed through-out the month as slide rails were replaced at several East Hampton lift stations and lighting issues at the Prospect Hill Pump Station were resolved.  The forklift received new tires and brakes after 28 years of use.

The Joint Facilties responded to a major FOG event in Marlborough during the month.  The cause was traced to insufficient FOG efforts at several local food establishments.  In addition to our clean-up efforts the Joint Facilties has been very active assisting the Marlborough WPCA in their efforts to assure similar events do not occur in the future. 

The final accounting of the Joint Facilities budget ending June 30, 2012 indicated the year would end in the red by $30,717.00.  A transfer from the Undesignated Fund Balance was approved to balance the budget.  

The members unanimously approved a payroll accounting reallocation necessary for positions that are equally funded by the Town of East Hampton–Town of Colchester Joint Facilities and East Hampton WPCA.

In order to control cost and streamline the purchasing process the Joint Facilities authorized 
a commercial charge card user account for the Town of Colchester –Town of East Hampton Joint Facilities Superintendent’s position similar to the current account utilized by the Town of Colchester or the Town of East Hampton.   

Discussions continued regarding the replacement of $46,000.00 of revenue associated with the final year of the Septage Receiving program.  The members were presented with  information regarding anticipated future septage flows, septage costs from other wastewater facilities, current rates and future rates.  Mr. Susco was requested to present a final recommendation at the November meeting.

Mr. Susco indicated there has been no OPM activity associated with the STEAP Project Application for Sludge Thickener Improvements at the WWTP.  In anticipation of the award and to comply with the State procurement policy, management has investigated several manufactures of Rotary Drum thickeners that can be considered “or equals” to the specified unit.  CDM had been requested to provide updated estimates for modifying the engineering document to accept alternative manufactures and bid documents should an 
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award be granted. A draft Amendment #1 to the CDM Agreement was circulated.  Cost of re-design and re-bidding has been estimated to be approximately $30,000.00.  No action was taken on the amendment as no STEAP award has been awarded at this time.  A lengthy discussion followed regarding the future timeline in the event our application is awarded.

 East Hampton Town Manager Mr. Michael Maniscalco’s,  request for the Joint Facilities to consider The Connecticut Public Utilities Regulatory Authority (PURA) request to implement a new solar initiative was discussed.  The initiative centers on lowering annual electric costs by installing solar photovoltaic (PV) panels at appropriate municipal and school sites throughout Connecticut.  The members authorized management to evaluate any and all Joint Facilties sites that might be considered.

The members entered into an executive session to discuss labor negotiations.  Upon conclusion Mr. Susco was requested to continue the process.

This concludes the Joint Facilities Report

WPCA Operations Budget Report

Mr. Susco indicated the transition to the current fiscal year has been completed and reported on July through October financial reports for the WPCA.  These are attached and made part of the minutes.  Several accounts were discussed and permanent variances in two accounts were pointed out.  Both variances were based upon information provided by the Town Hall for budgeting purposes.
Sewer Use bills for 2,659 accounts, representing 3312.50 EDU’s were mailed on October 1, 2012.  This office responded to a handful of calls regarding the bills.  Many of the callers were “annual” calls; “Why do I need to pay for this when I don’t live there year round?”, “Why am I being charged for a grinder pump?” and “Why am I being charged for multiple units when they are not rented?”  

Mr. Susco indicated several questions regarding sewer use rates were received from the new Town Manager.  Mr. Susco provided responses to:  “What was the process the WPCA went through to notify the public of the potential increase?”, “What was the process the WPCA used to determine the amount of the increase?”, “What will the increase in WPCA revenue be used for?” and “How often can the WPCA increase its rates?  Mr. Susco responded to all questions   in a timely manner and no follow-up was required.

Mr. Susco indicated the transition to the current fiscal year has been completed and reported on July through October financial reports for the Community Water Systems operated by the WPCA.  These are attached and made part of the minutes.  Additional line item details were provided as requested. 
Public Water Systems
The Village Center Water System continued to run within parameters during the period.   System wide flushing of the system took place in the first week of October.  
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Referring to correspondence item #4, Mr. Susco reviewed the comments associated with the Phase 1-A application for Summit Mill Pond Development.  Mr. Susco reported the Chatham Health District had provided similar comments on October 16, 2012.  At the present time no additional information has been requested by any of the parties involved.

Management indicated a follow up question has been received regarding potable water service for the Chatham Historical Society property located on Bevin Boulevard.  The WPCA has been requested to evaluate utilization of a private water supply well from an adjacent property as the source of water for the property. Referring to his September 28, 2012 Town Council Agenda Report made part of these minutes, Mr. Susco explained utilizing a nearby private well will be even more difficult than an interconnection, as approval from the Department of Public Utilities Regulatory Authority (CTPURA) and the Public Health (CTDPH) will be necessary as you will be creating a “public water system” more specifically a Transient Non-Community Water System “. The minutes of the October 9, 2012 Town Council meeting indicated the Council “asked for clarification on possible contaminants in a well in that location, contaminants in nearby resident’s wells and the confirmation of the conclusion of a “quasi-public” system”.  The WPCA has not been requested to respond to these inquires.
Mr. Susco presented a proposal for evaluating the useful life of the carbon absorbers at the Village Center Water Treatment Plant. It has been four (4) years since the rebuilt Village Center Water Treatment Plant went on-line to eliminate Consent Order DWS 08-042-508.  The rebuilding of the plant incorporated 4 Siemens 50 gpm carbon absorbers.  The purpose of these absorbers is to assure no Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC’s) enter the system creating a violation of the public health code.  To date this has not occurred but with every gallon of water that passes through these absorbers their useful life is reduced.  Unlike greensand filters which are backwashed and regenerated to restore capacity, carbon absorbers are not permitted to be backwashed by the Health Department.  To determine what percentage of the absorbers’ useful life remains, a core sample must be taken and an analysis performed by the manufacturer.  Mr. Susco indicated this project was approved in the current fiscal budget and expects a report within 60 days.  The members unanimously agreed to proceed with the project.
The Royal Oaks Water System continued to operate within parameters during the period.  Management responded to several “dirty water” call outs as a result of the system wide flushing.  The chlorine feed pump located at the Memorial School well requires replacement after 6 years of operation.  The cost for a new one was $1,400.00; the old one will be salvaged and rebuilt to be used as a spare in the future.   The control valve for greensand filter #1 at Royal Oaks required rebuilding.  This is the fourth time the valve has been re-built (approximately every 18 months).  The manufacturer indicates any future replacements will not work as the valve requires a complete refurbishing. We have ordered the parts to have on hand at a cost of $1,200.00.   A new replacement valve would have cost in excess of $3,500.00.
The Authority’s recommendation for an evaluation of sequestering agents for the Royal Oaks Water System has not been presented to the Town Council.
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Sewer Development

Work continues on Edgewater Hill, LLC. CLA engineers has provided general wastewater comments and have performed a detailed construction review of Phase 1 and 1-A.  The WPCA has provided additional comments and has requested the Developer resubmit plans.  To date no submission has been received.
Old Business

Mr. Susco reported that work begun in the spring to recommend amending and modifying Town Ordinance Chapter 264 (Sewer Use) is coming to a conclusion. Attorney Jean D’Aquila has completed her work on revisions regarding DEEP’s “General Permit for the Discharge of Wastewater Associated with Food Preparation Establishments” (FOG).  The Chatham Health District has made minor changes that are acceptable to the WPCA and have been incorporated.  The document was distributed to members with the meeting material.  Management recommends the final document be presented to the Town Council.   
Mr. Susco explained that to amend the Ordinance the Town Council must review the proposed change and then schedule a Public Hearing per Chapter Section 2.5 with the requisite newspaper notice.  After the Public Hearing the Town Council can adopt the Ordinance (4 affirmative votes required per Chapter Section 2.3).  Passage of the Ordinance is then advertised in a local paper and the ordinance can be effective as soon as 20 days following publication.   After a short discussion the following motion by Mr. Lindland, seconded by Mr. Valentine, was unanimously approved.   


Resolved: that the Water Pollution Control Authority of the Town of East Hampton does hereby recommend that Article XV,  Fats, Oils and Grease Pretreatment of the Town’s Sewer Use Ordinance, Chapter 264,  be supplemented substantially in the form presented at this meeting.

Furthermore, such revision is necessary for compliance with the then Connecticut Department of Environmental Protection requirement for the “General Permit for the Discharge of Wastewater Associated with Food Preparations Establishments, issued under the authority of Section 22a-430b of the General Statues

And furthermore, such revision will maintain compliance of the effluent discharge associated with the Town of East Hampton-Town of Colchester Wastewater Treatment Plant and protect the environment by preventing raw sewage overflows and backups as a result of the improper disposal of fats, oil and grease from food preparation facilities.

New Business  
Management provided an update on the recent activities associated with Hurricane SANDY.   The wastewater infrastructure located in East Hampton sustained relatively light physical damage and most problems were associated with the loss of power.  No bypasses occurred during the event.  

Management reported on a new billing format for the water customers.  He explained new programming developed by Utility Business Solutions has streamlined the format for water bills while increasing the message space.  The last of the old formatted bills has gone out 
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with the October 15th bills along with a message notifying our costumers that the change will take place with their November 15th bill.  The members complimented management on the change.
Executive Session

At this time Mr. Barmasse called for an executive session to discuss the Town of East Hampton’s decision to change legal council.   Upon motion by Ms. Mackie, seconded by Mr. Suprono the members unanimously approved the executive session which started at 6:29 P.M.   Mr. Susco was requested to attend the session.

The executive session ended at 6:58 P.M.  Action was tabled pending additional information to be obtained by Mr. Susco.
Adjournment

There being no further business to come before the Authority.  Mr. Kelsey motioned, seconded by Mr. Valentine, to adjourn the meeting. All voting in favor, the meeting was closed at 7:00 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
[image: image1.png]



Vincent F. Susco, Jr.
Recording Secretary

Approved by unanimous vote of the Water Pollution Control Authority on December 4, 2012
